
Chairman:
Cllr Taylor
Councillors:
Cllr D Faulkner; Cllr T Millard, Cllr J Hodder; Cllr D Faulkner; Cllr N Stallard; 


Cllr N Bentley; Cllr P Stanton; Cllr N Partridge

Clerk: 

Mrs M Joyce

Unitary Cllr:
Cllr R Gittins
Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Cheswardine Parish Council held at the 

Parish Hall on Tuesday 18th October 2022

1
Chairman’s welcome, announcements, apologies & public participation 
615
The Chairman opened the Meeting at 7:31pm.  There were no members of the public present. 

2
To receive Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary (or any other) Interests or Dispensation Requests in 
accordance with the Code of Conduct Members are reminded to declare any gifts and/or hospitality. (LGA 
1972 s94)
No declarations or requests for dispensations were received. 



3
Approval of the Minutes : To approve/sign the Minutes of the Meeting held on  18th July 2022  (Local Government Act 1972, s12 p41(1) )
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes from the last meeting. Cllr Stallard proposed them to be a true and accurate record, seconded by Cllr Millard, all agreed. Resolved.
4
Matters arising/action taken from the Minutes not otherwise included on the agenda

Cllr Taylor raised the following items for discussion within the Meeting from the previous Minutes: grit bin replacement for Lawn Lane and the exercise equipment.

5
Unitary Councillor’s report
 
Cllr Gittins reported that Shrpshire Council’s finances are still challenging – nearly 85 % of the annual budget needs to be dedicated to social care for adults and children.  Only 15% is then left over for anything else eg highways maintenance.  Council officers have been put onto a ‘war footing’ to maintain a balanced budget. Rising inflation costs have risen by about £7m. The Council needs to produce a balanced budget every year. This is becoming increasingly challenging. Something in the region of £30-40m deficit is expected.  As a comparison with other counties, Devon as an example is c £120m in deficit.  It is expected that a lot more councils will go under, even very well run/organised Councils.  
Cllr Gittins gave an update on the Red Barns junction and local speeding concerns. Highways has agreed that the current conformation of the Red Barns junction is dangerous. However, Shropshire Council maintains in the region of 5,500 km of roads and it must, therefore, prioritise the most dangerous stetches of road in the County.  This decision may not always agree with the local view.  For example the A41 records one accident per quarter.  There is no money in the budget to completely redo the junction. However, a short term solution might be to move the white lines forward, move centre line to improve centre line and to move the mirror.  There is currently no warning signage to alerts drivers of the upcoming junction.  A medium term solution could also be to contact the owner of the shed to take it down, widen junction and increase the splay. A long term project would be major junction changes. Cllr Gittins is planning to invite the Cabinet Member for Highways to come out and inspect the junction. Cllr Gittins reported that Shropshire Council’s decisions regarding highways improvements are very much based on data – there has been no data for this junction in 20 years.  He suggested that a history of minor incidents have probably gone 
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unrecorded. He recommended that Councillors encourage people to collect this data locally to raise awareness of the problems experienced using the junction. Cllr Partridge reported that he has undertaken some local research – many people have to exit this junction on the wrong side of the road in order to get decent visibility. The mirror is considered to be inadequate – he suggested purchasing a larger mirror.  Cllr Faulkner suggested collecting local data in order to raise awareness at Shropshire Council.  Cllr Taylor reported that he has now located the owners of the shed.   Councillors agreed that the recent Haywood Lane resurfacing has obscured the junction marker lines.  Cllr Taylor reminded the Meeting that the Wharf has permission for 38 more caravans which will increase the traffic using this junction.  Even if there have been no fatalities to date, action needs to be taken now.  
Cllr Gittins re-iterated that data collection is needed ie a record of near misses and details giving dates/times etc.
Actions: Cllr Taylor and Partridge to meet with Cllr Gittins and the Highways Portfolio Holder. 
Councillors will put out request for info on Ches Chat requesting a history of near misses. 

It was noted that the promised speeding tests for Soudley and Cheswardine have still not been installed.
Land reg searches have located possible owner of the Red Barns junction – Cllr Taylor to make contact, proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Partridge.  All agreed.  

6
Housekeeping 

a)
Allotments – Tenancy agreement (Small holdings & Allotments Act 1908 ss 23,26,42)
The Clerk has asked the PCC for the signed document however no response to date. Cllr Taylor to follow up.

b)
Social Media – update from Cllr Taylor re PC’s Facebook page; 
The Facebook page is up running – 39 to 48 have now liked the page.  Cllr Taylor asked Councillors for another push to advertise the page. 

c)
Defibrillators – software update & training  
Software update – all defibrillators are ok except for the version at the Red Lion which is an old version which will go out of date. The new defibrillator was given to the Clerk to arrange for a software update. 
Cllr Partridge suggested sharing the Facebook page with other local pages. Councillors discussed ways to make the page more visible and welcoming to attract more viewers.  Councillors to take forward. 
d)
Strategic Objectives – update/review of matters raised in September 
Cllr Taylor reported that the phone kiosk in Chipnall needs new lights which.  There is no lighting in Soudley kiosk. Cllr Taylor was asked to arrange for an electrician to look at it.  
Cllr Millard will register to be a guardian for the parish hall defibrillator. Clerk to send details and invitation.
Cllr Bentley has been in touch with the first responders for a new training date in November.
General road conditions: cllr Faulkner has chased for Soudley speed equipment to be installed.
Cllr Taylor reported that one vacancy remains. To continue to advertise. 
EV charge points – Cllr Thomson sat in on a webinar today.  He will liaise with Shropshire Council.  To continue to look into this.  
Village in Bloom – Cllr Thomson to follow up with the volunteers.
Playground replacement plan – Cllr Millard taking forward
Solar panel feasibility – Cllr Partridge has been looking into the possible costs involved. One quote so far. 30 340w panels might be needed  which would be c £40k without battery backup.  Would add on 
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A battery would add £15-20k.  10 panels would be in the region of c £15k w/o batteries. Councillors agreed that this project would only be viable with grant funding. Clerk to provide information. Councillor Partridge to continue to source quotes/look into funding. Cllr Stanton to provide current electricity usage figures for the Hall.

e)
Standing Orders / Communications Policy / Planning Protocol – review

Thanks to Cllr Stallard for reviewing the Communications policy. Cllr Taylor proposed adoption seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed.

Standing Orders were proposed for adoption by Cllr Stallard, seconded by Cllr Millard, all agreed

The Planning protocol was proposed for adoption by Cllr Bentley, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed. 
Policies for review/adoption in November: Financial regulations, Risk assessment, Business Continuity Plan
f)
Remembrance poppies/Platinum Jubilee signs
It was reported that there are 14 good poppies, 5 repaired. 20 more are needed.  Cllr Thomson reminded the Meeting that more had been purchased which should cover the shortfall.  
Platinum Jubilee signs – It was agreed that these should be taken down when the poppies go up.

g)
CCTV training/maintenance

Cllr Stallard has taken over the responsibility from Cllr Hodder as a nominated CCTV guardian. Cllr Faulkner to arrange training and annual maintenance visit which will be £140 + vat.  

7
Parish Matters 

a)
To acknowledge & receive written reports from Reps: 

i) 
Cheswardine School    
Reports sent by email
 A pay award for support staff has gone up to 9.4 teachers 5.8. 10 staff in total, 3 teachers full time.  Numbers at 44 which is a little low – over 50 2 years ago.  Things are secure for this year and next – 44 children across 3 classes. 
He confirmed that children can be attracted from outside the area. More success in this for the nursery.  
ii) Parish Hall report 
The written report has been circulated. The AGM was last night. Cllrs Taylor and Stanton were voted onto the BOM.  A cheese and wine event was held. Cllr Taylor confirmed the system for joining the BOM for parish groups under the regulations. The regulations contain more detail than the original  1930s constitution. No rule cannot contradict the 1930 deed. Cllr Taylor to provide a copy for Cllr Faulkner.  Up to 2 persons can join for every village group.  Anyone can attend the AGM. 
Cllr Gittins arrived 20:07.  
The Clerk confirmed that additional security measures have been added to the broadband setup. Cllr Taylor reported that the speeds are very low to the point of being useless. Clerk to report. 
iii) Bus service
Cllr Stanton reported that the Parish Council currently owes North Salop Wheelers £24 for 3 services since the last meeting. 14 passengers have been carried, averaging £6.50 per trip. Four passengers will be on tomorrow’s bus.  Passengers include senior citizens and a person with a guide dog.  £500 allocated for the bus in this year’s budget.  Next week is first anniversary of bus service. Cllr Faulkner stated that it had been a worthwhile exercise showing that the Parish Council has been thinking about those less able and vulnerable. Cllr Partridge asked if a trip could be booked for lonely in parish to go to a destination ie a village group activity.  It was confirmed that NSW cannot operate a service on this basis.  The Barleys coffee shop operates for this type of function and is generally full. It is open twice a week.  The more adventurous go to Market Drayton on the bus.  
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It was recommended that Councillors should speak to the Barleys management about organising an activity.
c)
Street lighting – to enable Cllrs to report any issues/ update on replacement column (LGA 1957 s3; HA 1980 s301) 
No issues reported. 
d)
Playing fields /Playground – to enable Councillors to discuss concerns/works ongoing:

i) 
Inspections

Only one item was reported needing attention which handyman will be asked to attend to.  
Roundabout – This has now virtually ceased completely. Councillors agreed that they will probably  need to consider a new roundabout.  Cllr Millard will obtain quotes.  The Clerk will forward contact details for playground equipment contractors. 
Signage design and quote for exercise equipment  - Clerk to forward sign maker’s details.
ii) Additional land registration update 
Westcott lane – Clerk to chase housing company to do the maintenance 
e)
Grounds maintenance – to report any concerns/issues; Westfields Close & car park Councillors considered an email received suggesting that the trees by the car park are in need of maintenance. The Councillors have inspected the trees and reported no concerns. 
f)
County Memorial Service feedback

Covered last month

8
Highways/Environmental Health matters

a)
Highways – to enable Councillors to raise any local concerns/road closures: 

i)
Request for road sign


Cllr Partridge reported that there is no name location sign in Little Soudley and would like to put in a request for a sign.  Cllr Taylor confirmed that many settlements in the parish don’t have location signs such as Goldstone, Soudley, Hopshort, Goldstone Common etc. The Clerk was asked to obtain a price from Highways and ask if they could assess the area for suitability to have a sign installed.  
The Parish Hall sign on the High Street has been damaged. The Clerk was asked to report it for repair. The Clerk reported that signage is massive issue across the county with broken signs not being replaced, mended etc.  Shropshire Council appears to be concentrating it efforts/budget on road repairs.  
ii)
Road conditions
Poor road condition reported near to Goldstone Hall.  To be added to Fix My Street.
iii) Road closure 3-5/1/23 Marsh Lane – noted 
iv)
Speed concerns

done

v)
Red Barns junction – covered. 

vi)
Grit bins – the local engineer has been off however the Clerk has raised it with Highways. 
c)
A41 Safety campaign – update

The Police Crime Commissioner attended the last meeting. Local officers also attended.  Admitted that parts of a41 are incredibly unsafe – The PCC has fund for average speed cameras.  They are really concerned about the Hintsock to Tern Hill stretch.  A high number of accidents are reported. The Police are working with SC Officers to look at whether an average speed camera system could be put in.  other areas are also being looked at.  Cllr Gittins reported a productive meeting. Local residents also attended. 
9
Correspondence
To confirm receipt of correspondence circulated by email to inc SALC/NALC bulletins;  NS Area Committee Meeting details 17/10/22; SC cost of living briefing note; 
Fundamentals for Councillors training; Cllr Bentley booked in – Cllr Partridge is aiming to attend a session.  

Confirmation of Hobgoblins’ booking for 2023 by the hall
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A funding request has been received for paintings for the bus shelter. The Clerk confirmed that this would need to be a LGA 1972 s137 payment only if Councillors consider the decorative panels to be of commensurate  value to a large percentage of the community.  To take forward to November.
Drug use concerns in the parish have been raised with the Clerk.  The Clerk has directed to complainant to the Police.

10
Finance

a)
Cash book, bank reconciliation and budget analysis for information
Reports and statements have been circulated to Councillors – The reconciliation was proposed as accurate by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Stanton, all agreed. 
b)
Invoices/payments for approval to inc those received post agenda publication
Cllr Taylor proposed all payments for approval, seconded by Cllr Stanton, all agreed.
Action: The Clerk was asked to approach Plusnet for a better deal and to arrange for the speeds to be checked. 
c)
North Salop Wheelers – Presentation of breakdown of monies due £24
d)
Budget – to review: Cllr Taylor ran through current financial position – he suggested that there might be c£19k to take forward next year if the Parish Council stays on budget
e)
Bank mandate update
Circulated for completion
f)
Bus finance – discussed previously
g)
Car park cleaning quote from Groundforce – to enable Cllrs to ratify  - 
Cllr Taylor presented a quote from the Grounds Maintenance Contractor to ‘weed kill’ the car park surface and scrape off the top. To sow dwarf rye grass when completed. Cllr Taylor proposed accepting the quote, seconded by Cllr Bentley, all agreed. 
	Date
	Recipient
	Purpose
	Amount
	Cheque No.
	Power of expenditure

	30/09/22
	Employee
	Salary
	£359.97
	SO
	LGA 1972 s112

	05/10/22
	HMRC
	PAYE  
	£101.80
	101391
	LGA 1972 s112

	14/10/22
	Plusnet
	Broadband
	£32.28
	DD
	LGA 1972 s111

	18/10/22
	Employee
	Expenses
	£178.42
	101392
	LGA 1972 s111

	
	VOID
	
	
	101393
	

	01/10/22
	Groundforce
	Maintenance
	£220.50
	101397
	PHA 1875 s164; OSA 1906 ss9&10

	30/09/22
	PG Skips
	Bin Hire/Emptying
	£26.81
	101394
	Litter Act 1983 s5

	18/10/22
	N Salop Wheelers
	Bus service 
	£24.00
	101396
	Transport Act 1985 106A)



	26/07/22
	PKF Littlejohn
	Audit
	£240.0
	101395
	LGA 1972 s168


h)
Laptop purchase - The Clerk presented options to purchase. Councillors agreed on a model in line with the figure set at a previous meeting. Clerk to purchase with software (annual). 


11
Planning (Town and Country Planning Act 1990. Sched 1, para 8)

a
Applications 

22/04506/OHL  (validated: 04/10/2022)
Address:  The Toll House, Ellerton, Newport, Shropshire, TF10 8AW
Proposal:  The construction of a new pole mounted transformer supported by 2 x wooden poles
View online at:  http://pa.shropshire.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RJ8K8YTD07V00
Cllr Taylor proposed no objection, seconded by Cllr Stanton, all agreed. 
b
Decisions  
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None

13
Items for November’s Meeting Agenda

No items brought forward. 

There were no members of the public present.  

14
Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 
1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information

a)
To enable Councillors to report/receive any updates in relation to Planning Enforcement matters
 - none
b)
Personnel Working Group
Cllr Taylor reported that there would be a meeting on 28/11/22. This would be a closed meeting. 
There being no further matters for discussion, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and declared the Meeting closed at 9:07pm.

CHESWARDINE PARISH COUNCIL









